The Munsterite Kingdom – 1534 – 1535

Constantine PROKHOROV, Petropavlovsk, Kazakstan

© C Prokhorov, 2004

THE EVENTS AT MUNSTER, 1534 – 1535

At the beginning of 1534, the tolerant German town of Münster in Westphalia embarked on an unusual type of Reformation. Radical Anabaptists and Evangelicals (Lutherans) united against the Catholic bishop, Francis Waldeck, and forced him to leave the city. The latter immediately called in troops and began a siege, but was not able to stop all traffic in and out of the city for a long time. Jan Matthijs, the leader of Münster"s Anabaptists, influenced by Melchior Hoffman"s eschatological views, announced on 25 February 1534 that all adult citizens who refused to be baptized "by faith" would be killed as "godless" and "wicked." During the next week, the majority of the Catholics and Lutherans left the city; the "Münsterite kingdom" episode had begun.

During this first period, the Catholic churches of the city were sacked, their altars and images were broken, the relics of the saints were desecrated, and the wonderful town library was burned. Thousands of fervent Anabaptists from different places moved to the "holy city, New Jerusalem" (Münster) and occupied the houses of the citizens who had escaped. Some of them were stopped by troops; others reached the town. On 4 April, Jan Matthijs was killed in a fight with the besieging army of Bishop Waldeck. After that, Jan van Leiden, a young and still more radical leader, became the head of Münster. He immediately abolished the city council and proclaimed himself "the new king David" of the Messianic "Israelite" kingdom. In obedience to "the voice of the Lord" that he heard, Jan van Leiden chose "twelve elders of the twelve tribes of Israel," and renamed the citizens "Israelites."



Constantine Prokhorov was born in 1966. He is a graduate of North Kazakstan University and Odessa Theological Seminary. He teaches church history and other subjects at Baptist theological schools in Kazakstan and Siberia, and has completed a Master's degree at International Baptist Theological Seminary in Prague. Prokhorov is the author of two books on history and theology. He is married and has three children.

In practice, this meant a period of terror and horror in Münster. To resist the "king" was to resist God's will and divine revelations. Not a few citizens were executed, especially because of their criticism of the new regime. The official list of capital crimes, based on the Old Testament, included blasphemy, disobedience to the ruling powers, seditious orations, disrespect to parents, adultery, gossip, and complaining. In addition to this revolutionary order, Jan van Leiden instituted by his unchallenged power the principle of common property and polygamy in Münster. According to contemporary accounts, the king himself had a harem with perhaps fifteen wives (including the queen, Divara of Haarlem, Jan Matthijs's widow), while the chief ideologist of Münster's kingdom, Bernard Rothmann, probably had nine wives.

At the beginning of 1535, the sitdeteriorated quickly for uation Münster"s Anabaptists. Bishop Waldeck abandoned his unsuccessful attempts to take the city by force, tightened the ring around its walls, and awaited the results of the famine inside. In June 1535, due to the critical shortage of food, Jan van Leiden sent the women, children, and old men from the city. Many of them were immediately killed by the besieging army. The fall of Münster took place on 25 June. The massacre of the Anabaptists continued for two days. Jan van Leiden and two of his officials—Bernhard Knipperdolling and Bernd Krechting—were captured alive. After a series of public spectacles during which the Anabaptist leaders were led from town to town, they were finally tortured to death in Münster on 20 January 1536. Bound to posts

by iron collars, their bodies were torn apart with red-hot pincers. Bishop Waldeck was present at the scene.

DIVERSE ANABAPTISM

Of course, the events in Münster in 1534-35 are shocking. But was the tragedy something typical of the history of early Anabaptism, or an aberration? To answer this question, we must take into account many factors far removed from the walls of Münster, specifically in other Anabaptist communities, but also in the Catholic, and Protestant (Lutheran, Zwinglian) lands of that time. Because of the limited nature of this article, all aspects of this issue cannot be covered, but at least some directions for further study can be shown.

It is not difficult to distinguish two main tendencies (with a few variations) that characterize authors who describe and analyze the nature of early Anabaptism. The first tendency is typical for both Catholic and Protestant writers from Martin Luther to Karl Holl in the twentieth century. Their reasoning is as follows: The Anabaptists were offspring of the revolutionary Thomas Müntzer (according to reformer Heinrich Bullinger); Anabaptism is characterized by terrible "fanaticism" (according to Luther and Calvin), which reached its logical conclusion in the Münster drama.² Some socialist writers, following Karl Kautsky, identified Anabaptism as the "forerunner of modern socialism" a kind of "medieval com-

¹C. Arnold Snyder, Anabaptist History and Theology: An Introduction (Kitchener, ON: Pandora Press, 1995), 397.

² J. Denny Weaver, *Becoming Anabaptist* (Scottdale, PA: Herald Press, 1987), 91.

munism."³ "What Bolshevism is today, radical Anabaptism was then," wrote Presbyterian historian Henry Dosker in 1921.⁴ Anabaptists were also described as the "left wing of the Reformation" (Roland Bainton) or "the Bolsheviks of the Reformation" (Preserved Smith)⁵. Historian Andrew Miller said that the way the gnostics were seen by the church fathers was the same way in which the Anabaptists were seen by the Reformers: "They were scandalous fanatics."⁶

The second tendency is the Mennonite historiographical overview that began in the first half of the twentieth century and is associated with such scholars as John Horsch, Harold Bender, and others. This school preferred to distinguish the "true," "genuine" or "original evangelical and constructive" Anabaptists from "aberrations" or "mystical and revolutionary groups" (e.g. the Münsterites) that should not be confused with the true movement. Developing this concept, Bender traced the roots of such ennobled Anabaptism from Zurich only (monogenesis theory). However, scholars following the more realistic polygenesis theory find Anabaptist origins in at least three different places: Switzerland, South Germany (and Austria), and North Germany (and Netherlands).8 In its extreme expression, the Mennonite position is presented in Bender's statement: "...Another line of interpretation... holds that Anabaptism is the culmination of the Reformation.

the fulfillment of the original vision of Luther and Zwingli, and thus makes it a consistent evangelical Protestantism seeking to recreate without compromise the original New Testament church, the vision of Christ and the Apostles."9

Thus, to the present day, a number of scholars maintain diametrically opposed estimates of Anabaptism, offering us a predominantly black-and-white view. It is much more productive to attempt to balance these extreme positions. First, however, we must look more closely at Bender's defence.

THE WEAKNESS OF THE APOLOGETIC POSITION

First of all, whether or not we hold the monogenesis or polygenesis theory of Anabaptist origins, view Anabaptism as a coherent or fragmented movement of the 1520s and 1530s. sympathize with it or despise it, we should recognize that this Reformation movement, like any other movement in human history, was not monolithic. In its own paradoxical way it always had extreme and moderate tendencies that simultaneously found their own adherents. This simple axiom is the base point for a correct understanding of such apparently contradictory examples of early Anabaptism as the unashamedly peaceful Schleitheim Confession, on the one hand, and the bloody Münsterite revolution on the other; David Joris spiritualism, and Menno Simons biblicism; Jan van

³ Harold Bender, "The Anabaptist Vision," in *The Recovery of the Anabaptist Vision*, ed. Guy F. Hershberger, (Scottdale, Pa.: Herald Press, 1957), 36.

⁴ H. Dosker, *The Dutch Anabaptists* (Philadelphia: The Judson Press, 1921), 65.

⁵ Alister E. McGrath, Bogoslovskaia mysl' reformatsij (Odessa: Bogomislie, 1994), 23.

⁶ A. Miller, *Istoriia khristianskoj tserkvi*, vol. 2 (Germany: GBV, 1994), 189-190.

⁷ Bender, "The Anabaptist Vision," 35-37.

⁸ Snyder, Anabaptist History, 401-403.

⁹ Bender, "The Anabaptist Vision," 37.

Batenburg killing his enemies, and Dirk Willems saving his enemy's life.

It is not difficult to understand the motives of Harold Bender and his followers, who, beginning in the 1940s, tried to counter the one-sided view of the radical Reformation that had dominated historiography since the sixteenth century. However, it is impossible to agree with the Bender school's artificial division of the movement into "true" and "false" Anabaptism. It seems an enormous simplification. Undoubtedly, there were some essential features that united many "mystical and revolutionary" bands of the "stepchildren of the Reformation" with much more respectable groups of believers, led by well-educated and wise leaders. The distinctive features of Anabaptism, as we understand them today, were adult believer's baptism (rejection of the efficacy of infant baptism), strict separation from all government institutions of power, strong opposition to both the Catholic Church and the Protestant Reformers, ¹⁰ and (maybe the most important point) the recognition of the majority of Anabaptists (both radicals and moderates), even in the tragic 1530s, that they were, to a large degree, part of a common movement.

If it were not so, it would be impossible to explain plausibly the cause of the renunciation of the Anabaptist brotherhood by such an important and moderate leader as Obbe Philips after Münster. Philips did not say that the Münsterites had not been "true" Anabaptists, but said the opposite in his Confession. 11 Furthermore, without the idea of a wider movement, we cannot understand the story of a company of about 3,000 armed Anabaptists from the Netherlands who, in spring 1534, experienced a similar eschatalogical ecstacy as the residents of Münster and marched to the New Jerusalem in order to escape the Lord's wrath on the wicked (as the popular new prophet Jan Matthijs proclaimed through his messengers). At Genemuiden, however, they were taken by less than a hundred soldiers, did not resist, and finally turned back. 12 Historians note ironically that these Anabaptists were waiting for the coming of the prophet Jeremiah and did not want to fight without his approval. For our purposes the point is this: Why, in similar situations, did one group of Anabaptists use the sword with great freedom (in Münster) while another group was non-resistant, even when they had weapons in their hands (near Gene-

¹⁰ "The Anabaptists rejected any kind of state church. For them, the Catholics went far away from the apostolic church, and the Reformers stopped 'halfway' in returning to it. All Anabaptists held the teaching on community as the fellowship of believers. For the sake of their community they were ready to suffer until the end. Menno Simons said often that he had loved nothing so much as the community of God's children." (J. Brandsma, *Menno Simons iz Witmarsuma* [Karaganda: Istochnik, 1997], 67).

^{11 &}quot;...When I think of the resigned suffering which occurred among the brethren in Am-

sterdam, in the Old Cloister, in Hazerswoude, in Appingedam, in the Sandt, and, above all, at Münster, my soul is troubled and terrified before it. I shall be silent about all the false commissions, prophecies, visions, dreams, revelations, and unspeakable spiritual pride which immediately from the first hour stole in among the brethren." (Obbe Philips, "A Confession," in Spiritual and Anabaptist Writers, ed. by George H. Williams [London: SCM Press], 224).

¹² George H. Williams, *The Radical Reformation* (Kirksville, MO: Sixteenth Century Journal Publishers, 1992), 565; Weaver, *Becoming Anabaptist*, 87-88.

muiden)? Who were the "true" Anabaptists, and why? Even Menno Simons, whose image is traditionally upheld to support Bender's concept, and who convinced his followers to condemn Münsterite extremism and directed them on the path of nonviolence, longed to gather what he called "the poor straying sheep" (i.e. mistaken brethren!) rather than opposing "false" Anabaptists.¹³ In the 1539 edition of Menno's Foundation Book, he called the Münsterites "dear brethren" who had "formerly acted against the Lord in a minor way" and condemned mainly their leaders for using the sword.14

Soon after Münster's fall, the wellknown meeting of Anabaptist leaders (followers of Melchior Hoffman) took place at Bocholt in August 1536. About twenty took part. The conference showed some different streams within the movement at that time and attempted to reach agreement in understanding Melchior Hoffman's legacy, especially to achieve some unity regarding the urgent question of vengeance against the wicked. The aggressive position of Jan van Batenburg and his followers was condemned, and David Joris' moderate views won. The position adopted reflected a moderate Melchiorite tendency to spiritualize the most controversial points of discussion, especially on the sword. 15

Even the above-mentioned facts would be enough to cast doubt on the rightfulness of Bender's way of seeking to defend Anabaptism. But this,

of course, does not mean that we should go to the other extreme and use Münster to support the old Catholic and Reformed tradition of blackening the Anabaptists. What, then, can we say in defense of the Anabaptists against the accusations that have often been made that Münster is typical of the Anabaptist movement?

MUNSTER AND THE RADICALS

Let us return to the axiom stated above: Early Anabaptism, like any other social movement, had its radicals and moderates who simultaneously competed with and influenced each other. It was this ongoing internal struggle, together with the ongoing controversy with both the Catholics and Protestants, that developed and refined Anabaptism as a whole. Many leaders of the first generation of Anabaptists were far from minor figures. Conrad Grebel, for example, was from an aristocratic family and the son of a member of the Zurich city council. He received an excellent education at the universities of Paris and Vienna. 16 Balthasar Hubmaier was a doctor of theology. 17 Felix Manz was a fine Hebrew scholar. Michael Sattler, before joining the Anabaptist movement, was the prior of a cloister. 18 Pilgram Marpeck was a respectable member of Rattenberg's city council and later worked as an engineer in Strasbourg.¹⁹ Many other Anabaptist leaders had been Catholic priests: Wilhelm Reublin, Simon

¹³ T. George, *Theology of the Reformers* (Nashville, TN: Broadman Press, 1988), 262.

¹⁴ Weaver, Becoming Anabaptist, 99.

¹⁵ Ibid., 94-95.

¹⁶ R. Smithson, The Anabaptists: Their Contribution to Our Protestant Heritage (London:

James Clarke & Co., 1935), 54.

¹⁷ Earl Cairns, *Dorogami khristianstva* (Moscow: Protestant, 1992), 250.

¹⁸ Smithson, The Anabaptists, 54.

¹⁹ Snyder, Anabaptist History, 78.

Stumpf, Johannes Brötli, Hans Marquart, etc. Dr. R. Smithson wrote: "It is clear that these early leaders [of the Anabaptists] were men of considerable culture and good social standing." ²⁰

Such moderate (relatively, course) and well-educated leaders had, I would argue, a good chance to rein in their more radical brethren (who existed indisputably from the beginning of Anabaptism—for example, the followers of Thomas Müntzer, the St. Gallen brethren, etc.) and to direct their energy in a peaceful direction. But the problem was that even these so-called "moderate" Anabaptist leaders, who tried to live according to the gospel and plant new churches according to the New Testament pattern, seemed too radical for both the Catholic and Protestant context. The Anabaptists were persecuted throughout Europe with the use of severe medieval methods, starting, of course, with their leaders. Almost all the main leaders of early Anabaptism suffered martyrdom. Felix Manz and Michael Sattler were executed in 1527. Hans Hut died in prison in 1527. Balthasar Hubmaier was burned at the stake in 1528. Wolfgang Ulimann and Johannes Brötli were also put to death in 1528. George Blaurock was burned at the stake in 1529.²¹

Looking at the dates of these executions, we can see that they occurred in the period of the infancy of Anabaptism. A few years later the drama at Münster took place. Undoubtedly the widespread persecutions upset the delicate balance of moderates and radicals among the Anabaptists. This is what gave opportunity to many new, unknown, and, as a rule, ignorant leaders: furrier Melchior

Hoffman, baker Jan Matthijs, tailor and street actor Jan van Leiden, etc. Bernard Rothmann with his Master's degree from the University of Mainz was a rare exception in this period, ²² and he used his talents to support the favorite ideas of the Münsterite leaders about vengeance against the wicked, community of goods, and polygamy. These repellant leaders, products of persecution and their own strange eschatology, demonstrated to all of Europe what unrestrained Anabaptist radicalism meant.

However, in spite of the excesses of the radicals' behavior, it should be noted that the situation was provoked, to a great degree, by the short-sighted policy of Catholic and Protestant authorities. Only the appearance of the moderate leaders of Anabaptism's second generation, such as David Joris and Menno Simons (after the Münster tragedy), was able to subdue extremists within the movement.

Both the Catholic and Protestant national bodies had the protection of the secular governments in their regions. This was the so-called "Constantinian way" (after Constantine the Great) of the church's development. Because of these conditions, the adherents of the main Protestant churches were never persecuted to the same extent as the Anabaptists (and some other "separatist" groups). An exception may be during Catholic-Protestant wars, but armed conflict should not be compared with persecution during peace time. To be sure, military action always revealed "fanatics" and "extremists" in the official

²⁰ Smithson, The Anabaptists, 54.

²¹ Snyder, Anabaptist History, 75; Smithson, The Anabaptists, 52-53.

²² Snyder, Anabaptist History, 146.

churches. But does anyone seriously judge the whole of Catholicism or Protestantism because of a few (or even not so few, in war time) extreme examples? If we imagine Catholics and "respectable" Protestants in the same straitened circumstances as Anabaptists, under the heavy press of the state and endless persecutions in peace time, we have every reason to suppose that excesses such as Münster might be found among them as well. Human psychology is interdenominational.

Here it is appropriate to recall the situation of the Western (Catholic) church during the barbarian invasions in the fifth century, and during the Muslim advance in the seventh and eighth centuries. This was a period not only of Christian suffering, but also of Christian (Catholic) extremism. Even in the period of the persecution of the early Christian church by the Roman authorities, we know of some fairly typical incidents when Christians sought martyrdom even when they were not personally threatened with persecution, and defiled pagan sacred objects, proclaiming openly at the same time their faith in Christ.23

Communism in the twentieth century in the Soviet Union and Eastern Europe also demonstrated that a severe anti-Christian policy regularly produces a reaction of despair: Christian extremism. For example, during this period we find Soviet "radical Anabaptists" in evangelical congregations (especially in the Council of

Evangelical Christian-Baptist Churches), in the Russian Orthodox Church (especially Metropolitan Joseph's movement and the famous Catacomb Church), and in some other denominations (including the Catholics).²⁴ Northern Ireland gives an example of "Christian terrorism" (Catholic and Protestant) in our own time.

In the Middle Ages, the Catholic Church had the bloody Inquisition (in comparison with Tomas de Torquemada, the Spanish "father-inquisitor" at the end of the fifteenth century, the Münsterites look like very moderate and pious brethren), promoted the terrible crusades (both to free the Holy Sepulchre and to suppress heretics in Europe), connived at the slaughter of the Huguenots in France in 1572, and had many monk-ascetics in their ranks who proved their holiness by never washing, flagellating themselves, walling themselves up in tombs, etc.²⁵ Thus, even the violence of "the two Jans" (Matthijs and van Leiden) in Münster was in accordance with the practices of their own severe time.

It should not be forgotten that the fathers of the Reformation in the sixteenth century were also far from the spirit of meekness and humility. It is enough to remember Luther's all but obscene criticism of the papacy, his hostility to Zwingli, his antisemitism, and his call to the German princes to deal in the cruelest way with peasants who revolted.²⁶

Another version of the "New Jerusalem" on earth was Calvin's Ge-

²³ V. Bolotov, Lektsii po istorii drevnej tserkvi, vol. 2 (Moscow, 1994), 130, 139.

²⁴ M. Shkarovskij, Russkaia pravoslavnaia tserkov' pri Staline i Khrushchove (Moscow, 1999), 217-60.

 ²⁵ Bertrand Russell, *Istoriia zapadnoj filosofii* (Novosibirsk: NGU, 1997), 355; James North, *Istoriia tserkvi* (Moscow: Protestant, 1993), 84.
²⁶ R. Vipper, "Luter," in *Khristianstvo: Entsiklopedicheskij slovar*', v. II (Moscow, 1995), 61-63.

neva (with corporal punishment for many faults, the execution of heretics, etc.), which, in turn, influenced Puritan extremism in England.²⁷ During the Reformation, Catholics and Protestants alike were zealous in cleansing their territories of "witches."28 We know of the executions of tens of thousands of unfortunate women in Germany alone. Against such a background, even Rothmann's dubious writings, such as On Vengeance (1534), and its fanatical applications (for example, by a Münsterite girl, Hille Fevken, who tried to repeat the feat of the apocryphal Judith in the summer of 1534),²⁹ do not seem to be unheard of.

The above examples are intended to show that it is not especially wise or just to judge a whole movement solely because of extremists who, from time to time, can be met with anywhere in the world. But someone may protest that the Anabaptists, after all, were heretics, and therefore it is not right to compare their "heretical" extremism with the "holy mistakes" of the Catholic Inquisition, for instance. Let us look briefly at this very common line of reasoning.

The concept of "heresy" in Christian theology is not as simple as many people think, and certainly does not

allow for a simplified explanation. Consider this: The Anabaptists were killed as heretics by the Catholics, who themselves were heretics from the standpoint of the Orthodox, and by the Protestants, who were heretics from the point of view of both the Orthodox and the Catholics. A confused situation, to say the least. Once, during a crusade against the Cathars in the thirteenth century, when a crusader asked a Roman legate how to distinguish heretics from good Catholics, the remarkable answer was, "Kill everybody! God will know His own in heaven."30 Thus, it is not so easy to divide Christians into "true believers" and "heretics." This has a bearing on events at Münster.

ANOTHER VIEW OF EVENTS AT MUNSTER

In the case of the Münsterite kingdom, of course, it was not only persecution that produced Anabaptist extremism. Historians usually mention the strong eschatological inclinations of the Münsterites;³¹ however, the atmosphere of persecution undoubtedly created fertile soil for spreading amazing variations on teachings about the "end times" and visions from above. Another important fac-

²⁷ Irvin B. Horst, *The Radical Brethren: Anabaptism and the English Reformation to 1558* (Nieuwkoop: B. De Graaf, 1972), 67.

²⁸ R. Robbins, Entsiklopediia koldovstva i demonologii (Moscow: Lokid, 1996), 13.

²⁹ "Hille Feyken... hearing at worship the story of Judith and Holofernes, decided to assassinate the warrior bishop... With a poisoned shirt to present to the bishop, she left the city... and proceeded to the enemy lines, expecting to be let through. She was arrested instead... and vengefully beheaded" (Williams, *The Radical Reformation*, 570). We can imagine the kind of sermons preached in Münster, since Judith is an Apocryphal heroine of the Old

Testament period. Adherents of the Reformation (including most Anabaptists) normally used the canonical books of Scripture only. Anabaptists considered the New Testament a priority, while the Münsterites based their views mainly on the Old Testament.

³⁰ C.J. Dyck, Radikalnaia reformatsiia (Moscow, 1995), 14.

³¹ Willard Swartley, "Liberation Theology, Anabaptist Pacifism and Munsterite Violence," in *Freedom and Discipleship*, ed. by D. Schipani (Maryknoll: Orbis Books, 1989), 71; L. Jansma "The Rise of the Anabaptist Movement and Societal Changes in the Netherlands," in *The*

tor influencing the expectation of a speedy end in the early sixteenth century was the serious threat of a Turkish invasion of Europe.³² As is well known, the Bible often unites the themes of the great sufferings of God's children and the end of human history, and so the Anabaptists felt keenly that they lived on the threshold of apocalyptic events.³³ Arnold Snyder writes:

To be an Anabaptist in the sixteenth century meant that one had placed oneself on the margins of acceptable society. It is thus not surprising that a separatist interpretation of Anabaptism came to prevail, and that the biblical themes of the righteous having to suffer at the hands of the unrighteous, the persecution and exile of God's chosen people, and the final reward of the faithful remnant would become increasingly important in defining the movement.³⁴

This point is easily understandable; but why did the extremism of the Anabaptists take a special form, namely the seizure of a town? Some of the key ideas of Anabaptist eschatology answer to that question. The designation of Münster as the "Holy City New Jerusalem" goes back to Melchior Hoffman's teaching on the Last Days, when, according to this Anabaptist prophet, spiritual revelations would multiply. Before the second coming of Christ there would be a new outpouring of the Holy Spirit

on the earth, and then the righteous would have many great visions and revelations as in the time of the Old Testament prophets.³⁵ The idea of the "holy city" was a favorite in the Melchiorite eschatological tradition. The New Jerusalem described in the Book of Revelation would be the only place of refuge for the chosen when the day of God's wrath and vengeance against the godless came. The New Jerusalem would come down to earth, and believers would hear the message from God's prophets concerning where to seek the holy city, to which they should hurry in order to be saved. Melchior Hoffman himself named Strasbourg as the place of gathering; other prophets mentioned Groningen, Amsterdam, Münster and London.³⁶ Finally, the opinion of the "Enoch of the End Times" (Jan Matthijs) won out: Münster (where the Anabaptists had political weight at that time), not Strasbourg, was seen as the true New Jerusalem. As a matter of fact, this was not the only point of disagreement between Hoffman and Matthijs. The former consistently rejected the use of force by the saints and instead expected "divine intervention."37

Some comments need to be made concerning the community of goods and polygamy at Münster in 1534-35. Taking into account that it was a wartime situation, we can probably

Dutch Dissenters, ed. by Irvin B. Horst (Leiden: E. J. Brill, 1986), 88-89.

³² "Luther and other religious leaders of the day, including the Anabaptists, believed that the Turks were the rod of God's anger and that they were the forces of evil of the days just preceding the return of Christ and the end of the world" (Walter Klaassen, "The Life and Times of Menno Simons," in *No Other Foundation* [North Newton, KS: Bethel College, 1962], 9-10).

³³ Walter Klaassen, "Eschatological Themes in Early Dutch Anabaptism," in *The Dutch Dis*senters, ed. by Irvin B. Horst (Leiden: E. J. Brill, 1986), 30-31.

³⁴ Snyder, Anabaptist History, 183.

³⁵ Ibid., 205.

³⁶ Klaassen, "Eschatological Themes," 29-30.

 ³⁷ H. Isaak, "The Struggle for an Evangelical Town," in *The Dutch Dissenters*, ed. by Irvin B. Horst (Leiden: E. J. Brill, 1986), 79.

agree with some commentators who point out that the community of goods in Münster may be justified by the siege of the city and by appeals to the practice of the early church in Jerusalem (Ac 2-4). We may agree or disagree with their approach to private property, but we can understand their reasons. Church history demonstrates many similar episodes of communitarian practice, including the life of Pope Gregory the Great, St. Francis of Assisi, the Hutterite communities, etc. Sieges in the past have led sometimes to even more radical things because of lack of food—cannibalism, for instance (2Ki 6:26-29). Of course, we can assume that some citizens of Münster were forced to give their property to the community,38 but we should remember that Jan Matthijs offered the opportunity to leave the city to all who disagreed with the Anabaptist program. In addition, about half the adult males (approximately 800 of 1600) and one-third of the females (1600 of 4800) were not residents of Münster and came there looking for the New Jerusalem.39 These newcomers were welcomed as brothers and sisters by the Münsterites and they also needed their daily bread. This also explains the institution of common property in Münster.

The practice of polygamy, of course, is far removed from Christian culture. Here Rothmann"s appeal to Scripture in his basic work *Restitution of the True Christian Teaching* (1534) was not done in a convincing

way, because it relies exclusively on the Old Testament examples of the patriarchs, which looked to Christians like something foreign and pagan (or Muslim). But even in this doubtful episode, we can find some extenuating circumstances. First, if the community of goods in Münster was something that had relevance to difficult times, polygamy was something unexpected and repugnant for the majority of Anabaptists in the city. Polygamy in general was supported by only a small number of radicals (the leadership and Jan van Batenburg"s followers).40 It is well known that there was rebellion against the institution of polygamy in the city. Heinrich Mollenhecke, together with several dozen citizens of Münster even imprisoned Jan van Leiden in an attempt to force him to abolish polygamy. This incident shows the normal Christian reaction of ordinary Münsterites against the pagan innovations of their leaders. However, "King Jan" was released by his followers and soon executed Heinrich Mollenhecke and 48 other dissidents. 41 Nobody wanted to be killed, and so polygamy won out in Münster.

De Bakker writes that since "...women outnumbered men three to one in Anabaptist Münster and since adultery and fornication were both capital crimes in the Holy City, polygamy was the only way to regularize the sexual needs of the women in the community." However, polygamy in Münster was imposed on ordinary citizens by the leaders and was

 ³⁸ Leonard Verduin, The Reformers and Their Stepchildren (Grand Rapids, MI: William B. Eerdmans Publishing Company, 1964), 237.
39 W. De Bakker, "Bernard Rothmann: Civic Reformer in Anabaptist Munster," in The

Dutch Dissenters, ed. by Irvin B. Horst (Leiden: E. J. Brill, 1986), 111.

⁴⁰ Snyder, Anabaptist History, 282.

⁴¹ Weaver, Becoming Anabaptist, 89.

⁴² De Bakker, "Bernard Rothmann," 115.

often formal rather than actual. There could be both ethical and physical considerations for this (we should not forget about the famine in the besieged city). Apparently it is mainly the settled, preconceived opinion of the Anabaptists' opponents that prevents us today from interpreting polygamy in Münster as economic assistance, or as care for brothers to sisters in a besieged city, rather than as sexual dissipation (similar to promiscuity) of the majority of the Anabaptists. At the same time, the ruling clique of the Münsterites was doubtless satisfied with Jan van Leiden's innovation and Rothmann's arguments for it, and they used and promoted polygamy. Marriage in general, as we know, was an important theme of the Reformation period. The celibacy (sometimes formal) of Catholic priests was one obvious extreme that Protestants opposed. The polygamy of the Münsterites was another extreme that clearly caused Europeans to newly appreciate the value of the traditional Christian family.

CONCLUSION

The majority of the Anabaptists, as has already been said, condemned Münster"s extremism immediately after its fall. The meeting of the Melchiorite leaders at Bocholt in 1536 was very significant in this regard. But even before this, from the end of 1534, the brothers Obbe and Dirk Philips, David Joris, Jacob van Campen, Menno Simons (while he was still a Catholic priest) and some other Anabaptist

leaders were teaching against the use of violence to achieve God's goals.⁴³

This fact testifies to the unquestionable evangelical foundation of the Anabaptist movement as a whole. Without doubt, the Anabaptists were more honest and consistent in their remorse over Münster than, as a rule, were Catholics and Protestants in connection with comparable extremes in their own history. For example, contemporary official Catholic publications, regardless of many historical facts, still assert concerning the Inquisition: "The duties of this Commission were the following: to find heretics, consider their case, teach them, warn and excommunicate only obstinate persons. This was the end of the duties of this Commission." This means that all tortures and executions were carried out by the secular authorities only, without the participation of the church.44 Protestants, as a rule, also seek justification for unpleasant incidents in their ranks in the past. For instance, Calvinists defend Calvin's violence during his "spiritual rule" in Geneva by appealing to the usual European medieval practices. Andrew Miller writes about the burning of the famous physician and heretic Michael Servetus: "Nobody among both the Catholics and Protestants saw any injustice in the death sentence of the prosecutors and judges for Servetus. Calvin himself wanted the death of the blasphemer, but... he was against the appalling way of execution - burning alive and demanded a simple killing by the sword."45

⁴³ Weaver, *Becoming Anabaptist*, 93. Harold Bender, "A Brief Biography of Menno Simons," in *The Complete Writings of Menno Simons*, trans. by Leonard Verduin (Scottdale, PA:

Herald Press, 1956), 10-11.

⁴⁴ Chto kazhdij katolik dolzhen znat' (Catholic catechism, n.p, n.d.), 63-64.

⁴⁵ Miller, *Istoriia khristianskoj tserkvi*, v. II, 468.

Because of the aforesaid examples, there is only one apparent reason why Münster damaged the reputation of the Anabaptists so much more than the numerous analogous excesses of their opponents did to the name of Catholic and Protestant churches. The Anabaptists judged themselves according to the gospel and Christ's teaching of nonresistance in the Sermon on the Mount and did not defend themselves seriously (regarding Münster) until the twentieth century (Bender and other Mennonites). By contrast, both Catholics and Protestants spent a lot of energy offering an apologia for their history. As a result, many people today are indulgent toward the historical extremes of the Catholics and Protestants because "it was the severe custom of that time," while judging the Anabaptists' extremes according to the high standards of the gospel (as the Anabaptists judged themselves) and of modern civilization. Is this just?

In the author's view, Baptists today need not be ashamed of their historical and theological connection with sixteenth-century Anabaptists. Even the most peaceful of Christians can be radicals in extreme circumstances. Doubtless, there were radicals among the Anabaptists from the very beginning of the movement; however, persecution by the authorities increased their ranks and unusually strengthened their apocalyptic vision. The destruction of the educated and moderate first-generation leaders meant that there was no opportunity to stop the radicals without a bloody drama, which is what happened at Münster in 1534 – 1535. Political power proved too great a temptation for the "simple types"

among the new Anabaptist leaders. Once again this demonstrates the wisdom of the Schleitheim Confession's "apolitical" position on the authorities (1527): "The government's magistracy is according to the flesh, but the Christians' is according to the Spirit."46 After Münster a new generation of moderate Anabaptist leaders had enough influence to limit the radicals and lead the rest of the compromised movement in a peaceful and orderly direction. Yet who knows what would have happened if the authorities had caught and executed Menno Simons, Dirk Phillips and a few other leaders? Anabaptist extremism might have returned.

In light of all of the above, we can finally answer the question posed at the beginning of this article as to whether the events at Münster were an aberration that in no way reflected the concerns and ethos of early Anabaptism? The most balanced answer is simultaneously "yes" and "no." Yes, it was an aberration, if we remember the main, moderate wing of the movement. For moderates, Münster was truly horrible. No, it was not a departure from the ideas and practice of early Anabaptism if we carefully consider the radical wing. For the radicals, the Münsterite revolution was the logical development of Anabaptist teaching. The complicating factor is that Anabaptism can be interpreted as one movement with two very different wings, rather than as two different movements of "true" and "false" Anabaptists. Looking at our contemporary

⁴⁶ "The Schleitheim Confession," in *Anabaptist Beginnings* (1523-1533): A Source Book, Bibliotheca Humanistica & Reformatorica, vol. 16, ed. by William R. Estep (Nieuwkoop: B. De Graaf, 1976), 103.

churches and imagining a further period of severe persecutions against Christians, it is not difficult to sur-

mise that we today could experience a wave of problems similar to those that the early Anabaptists experienced.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Bender, Harold. "The Anabaptist Vision." In The Recovery of the Anabaptist Vision, ed. by Guy F. Hershberger. Scottdale, PA: Herald Press, 1957.
- . "A Brief Biography of Menno Simons." In *The Complete Writings of Menno Simons*, trans. by Leonard Verduin. Scottdale, PA: Herald Press, 1956.
- Bolotov, V. Lektsii po istorii drevney tserkvi, 4 vols., Moscow, 1994.
- van Braght, Thieleman J. *The Bloody The*ater or Martyrs' Mirror. Scottdale, PA: Mennonite Publishing House, 1951.
- Brandsma, J. Menno Simons iz Witmarsuma. Karaganda: Istochnik, 1997.
- Cairns, E. *Dorogami khristianstva*. Moscow: Protestant, 1992.
- De Bakker, Willem J. "Bernard Rothmann: Civic Reformer in Anabaptist Munster." In *The Dutch Dissenters: A Critical Companion to their History and Ideas*, ed. Irvin B. Horst. Leiden: E. J. Brill, 1986.
- Dosker, H. *The Dutch Anabaptists*. Philadelphia: The Judson Press, 1921.
- Dyck, C.J. Radikalnaia reformatsiia. Moscow, 1995.
- Estep, William R., Jr. *The Anabaptist Story*. Grand Rapids, MI: William B. Eerdmans Publishing Company, 1996.
- George, T. Theology of the Reformers. Nashville, TN: Broadman Press, 1988.
- Horst, Irvin B. The Radical Brethren: Anabaptism and the English Reformation to 1558. Nieuwkoop: B. De Graaf, 1972.
- Isaak, H. "The Struggle for an Evangelical Town." In *The Dutch Dissenters: A Criti*cal Companion to their History and Ideas, ed. Irvin B. Horst. Leiden: E. J. Brill, 1986.
- Jansma, L. "The Rise of the Anabaptist Movement and Societal Changes in Netherlands." In *The Dutch Dissenters: A Crit*ical Companion to their History and Ideas, ed. by Irvin B. Horst. Leiden: E. J. Brill, 1986.
- Klaassen, Walter. "Eschatological Themes in Early Dutch Anabaptism." In *The Dutch* Dissenters: A Critical Companion to their

- History and Ideas, ed. by Irvin B. Horst. Leiden: E. J. Brill, 1986.
- . "The Life and Times of Menno Simons." In *No Other Foundation*. North Newton, KS: Bethel College, 1962.
- McGrath, Alister E. Bogoslovskaiia mysl' reformatsii. Odessa: Bogomislie, 1994.
- Miller, A. Istoriia khristianskoj tserkvi, 2 vols. Germany: GBV, 1994.
- North, J. Istoriia tserkvi. Moscow: Protestant, 1993.
- Philips, Obbe. "A Confession." In Spiritual and Anabaptist Writers, ed. by George H. Williams London: SCM Press.
- Russell, Bertrand. *Istoriia zapadnoj filosofii*. Novosibirsk: NGU, 1997.
- Shkarovskij, M. Russkaia pravoslavnaia tserkov' pri Staline i Khrushchove. Moscow, 1999.
- Chto kazhdij katolik dolzhen znat'. Catholic catechism, n.p., n.d.
- Smithson, R. The Anabaptists: Their Contribution to Our Protestant Heritage. London: James Clarke & Co., 1935.
- Snyder, C. Arnold. Anabaptist History and Theology: An Introduction. Kitchener, ON: Pandora Press, 1995.
- Swartley, Willard. "Liberation Theology, Anabaptist Pacifism and Munsterite Violence." In *Freedom and Discipleship*, ed. by D. Schipani. Maryknoll: Orbis Books, 1989.
- "The Schleitheim Confession." In Anabaptist Beginnings: A Source Book. Ed. by W. Estep. Nieukoop: B. De Graaf, 1976.
- Verduin, L. The Reformers and Their Stepchildren. Grand Rapids, MI: William B. Eerdmans Publishing Company, 1964.
- Vipper, R. "Luter." In *Hristianstvo: Entsiklopedicheskij slovar*', 3 vols. Moscow: 1995.
- Waite, Gary K. David Joris and Dutch Anabaptism 1524-1543. Waterloo, ON: Wilfrid Laurier University Press, 1990.
- Weaver, J. Denny. Becoming Anabaptist. Scottdale, PA: Herald Press, 1987.
- Williams, George H. *The Radical Reformation*, 3rd edition. Kirksville, MO: Sixteenth Century Journal Publishers, Inc., 1992.